TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

February 10, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richardson (Journal Opinion), Chris Cook, Mark Burger, Chief Straight (Fire Dept.), Roger Hadlock (Road Agent), Chief Kilmer (Police Dept.), Harry Pease (Conservation Commission), Sandra Marsh, Justin Adams, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM.
Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported that the department has been able to keep up with clearing the roads during the recent snow storms and able to save on sand, salt and overtime due to the mild winter.  He stated that the one-ton has had to be repaired and Truck #3 has electrical issues which will be assessed by Reeds Trucking for repairs, but for now that truck is out of commission.
John A. stated that there was a discussion at the last meeting regarding trash pick-up and what is covered under Floyd’s Rubbish Removal contract.

Marsh said that florescent bulbs and refrigerators were not covered in the contract, and asked if the Board wanted her to bill the Town for added items.  Adams felt if these items were not covered in the contract the Town should be billed.

Cooley asked if there should be an added budget item to sanitation next year for such instances.  She asked Marsh for a reasonable amount.  Marsh stated that between $300 and $500 should be sufficient.

Target practice at the town sand pit during working hours was discussed and decided there should not be any shooting during working hours and that those using the pit should bring out what they take in to keep the area clean and clear.
Chief Kilmer – Police Department
Chief Kilmer reported he attended an Alerrt Advanced Rapid Response Training and is now certified in rapid response and can offer similar trainings.  

Job Shadow Day is in April and Chief Kilmer has signed up to sponsor two students.  This includes bringing them to Hanover Police Department to go through a mock booking process and they are able to go to lunch with the prosecutor.  He stated that this is a good public relation function and wanted to be sure that the Board is aware when it will take place and the routine for the day.

Chief Kilmer notified the Board of his vacation March 9 thru March 14, 2016 and again July 1 thru July 10, 2016.
Chief Kilmer stated he is no longer regularly taking call and continues to keep the cruiser at home.  He asked what the Board would like to do regarding the vehicle.  The Board stated that they are fine with him keeping the vehicle at his home because he does go out when called in an emergency if available.

There is a radio repeater in the second cruiser, which is in storage, and Chief Kilmer stated the fire department is in need of a repeater for the new fire truck.  If the Board agreed to transfer the repeater from the police cruiser to the fire department for the new truck it would save the fire department $3,500.  The Board agreed that the repeater could be used in the new fire truck.
Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed the January Calls and Activity Report.  The AFG Grant has been submitted requesting $60,000 for gear, hose and a thermal imaging camera, the outcome of the grant will not be known until the fall.  He is now training on a schedule that rotates department personnel as trainers, and the Self Contained Breathing Apparatus Training will be completed next month.

Chief Straight updated the Board on the progress with the new fire truck.  He and Michael Gilbert will be traveling to Florida February 22nd,  to inspect the truck then it will be transported to a finishing facility in Vermont before delivery to the Town.   The truck should be here in time for town meeting.

Chief Straight reported Engine 3’s radio failed and a new radio has been ordered.  The Rescue truck body has a crack in the back compartment due to age and stress, a claim has been submitted to Primex insurance and an adjustor will inspect the damage on February 11th.
III  Old Business – C.  Structure at Boat Landing

Pease described the dilapidated structure at the south-west corner of the boat landing at the river.  He asked Chief Straight to inspect the building for possible burn training, but it was found to be too small for such training.  The Tullar’s are willing to tear down the building and burn it with the Board’s permission.  The Board agreed that the Tullar’s could dismantle and burn the structure at the boat landing.

Hazard Mitigation Plan
The Board discussed wanting a paper copy of the plan.  Adams had questions about the update of the plan, but with Michael Gilbert not in attendance the matter was tabled until he can attend a meeting.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of January 27, 2016 were approved as amended.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported that the State has authorized payment of $92,118.12 for the Archertown Bridge at Newcomb Hollow.  Notice of receipt should show by the end of this month.
Steketee reported Grimes Hill Road Bridge is progressing, the surface decking has been nailed down and work on the approaches has begun.  The guardrails should be installed by the end of the week with an estimated date of opening the week of February 15th.

Adams noted that the decking is not per drawing and would like to meet with the contractor to find out why.  Steketee will speak with Graton and request a meeting Friday, February 12th at 7:00 AM at the site.

Steketee has contacted Attorney Waugh to send notice to Pensco Trust and Mr. Greenwald regarding the Town’s intention to prepare the property for transfer and that they have ten days to collect any personal property.
Cooley asked the next step to selling the property.  Following a brief discussion, the Board will seek guidance from Four-Seasons Sotherby’s and meet with a representative at a future meeting.

Cooley reported that the Conservation Commission has met their goal with fundraising for the Mason Pond Project and will be hold a Public Hearing on February 18, 2016 to discuss funding for the Mason Pond Project.

Steketee spoke with a representative of the Bandstand Committee.  They would like to have a concert on the common August 13th to coincide with the Lion’s Club Lobster Dinner.  The Lion’s Club agreed to do this only if a variance was issued to allow beer and wine during the meal.  Cooley felt that the Lion’s Club and Bandstand Committee should meet with the Board to discuss this matter.

B. Trash Removal Contract
The Board received two of three requested quotes for recycling and trash service in Orford following the purchasing policy protocol, Floyd’s Rubbish Removal and Quinttown Container Service.
A motion was made to contract with Floyd’s Rubbish Removal from February, 2016 to December 31, 2018 and accepting the one-time payment discounted for each year.  The motion passed and the Board and Sandra Marsh signed the contract.

D.  Community Field/Rivendell Interstate School District
The Board asked Clifford to contact Rivendell School to be placed on their next meeting agenda to discuss the increase of rent of the Community Field.

III. New Business
Burger stated that he has attended several town and school meetings and feels that there is a need to form a committee to determine how funds are being allocated and taxed for New Hampshire and the three Vermont communities.  He shared an illustration of the tax rate regarding the school and he has suggested that they revisit the organizational documents of agreement to update them accordingly so that all towns are treated fairly, as presently Orford seems to be overfunding the school.  He is very interested in forming a committee to address these concerns and wanted the Board to be aware of this situation.  The Board thanked him for his interest and attention regarding this matter.
Primary voting overview:
It was reported that two photo identifications were processed during the primary on February 9th,  and out of 550 people voting there were 25 new registered voters in town.  There were minor issues that were easily resolved and the Town Clerk reviewed the wrap-up process to the Deputy Moderator.

The Board will meet Wednesday, March 2, 2016 at 5:30 PM to prepare for Town Meeting.

A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:20 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
